Dear Committee Members:

 

I submit these comments with some experience in disability election law.  I was the national disability outreach director for Dean for America 2004 and for Gore Lieberman 2000, where I served as an observation team leader for Washington County, Florida, during the statewide recount of the 2000 Florida Presidential Election.  During 2003, I also was the statewide disability rights attorney for the California State Democratic Party during the 2003 California Governor’s Recall Election.  I have been a volunteer election attorney for the Arizona State Democratic Party since 1996, and am a member of the State Party Executive Committee.  I also currently chair the Courthouse Access Committee for the State Bar of Arizona Committee on Persons with Disabilities in the Legal Profession.  My own disabilities are hemophilia and Multiple Sclerosis.  

 

I attended the April 11, 2005 special meeting by the Election Assistance Commission, where I made a suggestion based upon my Arizona experience as an Election Day volunteer attorney.  First, I believe, based on the larger percentage of seniors and persons with spinal cord injury who live in Arizona, that there will be higher demands for use of electronic voting equipment in this state.  That perspective, however, merely informs me as to the challenges that I believe each state, not just Arizona, will face from underestimates of the number of users of electronic voting equipment on Election Day. 

 

First, counties across the nation appear to be considering consolidating their polling places.  This may occur, in part, as a response to:

 

1)       the challenges involved in fully training sufficient numbers of poll workers by Election Day; 

2)       the cost of operating polling places and supplying and operating electronic voting 
equipment in each polling place; and 

3)       the increasing number of early voters, which trend will in turn reduce polling place voting 
on Election Day.  

 

Polling place Consolidation may mean that the Help America Vote Act requirements of one electronic voting booth per polling site may be inadequate for larger, consolidated polling sites.  This would particularly be the case if there is a “woodwork effect,” resulting in more use of electronic voting equipment than projected.  Voters, who, once at the polling site, may choose to use electronic voting equipment as opposed to standard voting equipment, may include: 

 

1) Senior citizens who do not normally identify themselves as disabled; 

2) Voters with disabilities who otherwise might have voted early or not at all, but now wish to use accessible voting machines; 

3) Voters who have “dynamic” disabilities, such as 


A) disease leading to disability, either progressively or cyclically; 


B) disability that is primarily restrictive due to unpredictable episodes of pain; or 


C) cognitive disability; and  

4) young, more electronic-savvy voters, who want to experience the novelty of electronic voting equipment. 

 

Unavailability of electronic voting equipment due to higher-than-anticipated use levels, or malfunctions of the only machine at a large, consolidated polling place, could result in HAVA compliance issues and possible certification challenges.  

 

I suggested at the April 11 EAC meeting, that the EAC use a ratio guideline for voting equipment, as opposed to the guideline of one electronic voting machine per polling place.  An appropriate ratio might be one electronic voting machine for every nine standard voting booths.     

 

Lastly, when considering only standard, non-automated voting machines, I wish to state my preference for ballots using optical scan tabulators.  Such ballots appear to be comparatively easy to use, with low rejection rates, and in the event of rejection, provide relatively clear evidence of voter intent.  Washington County, Florida, the county to which I was assigned during the 2000 Presidential Election recount, used such optical scan tabulation, with relatively minimal rejections or difficulties associated with their use.  I suggest that if each polling place is staffed with a poll worker, who is immediately available to assist a voter with a disability, ballots relying upon optical scan tabulation are very functional, and both relatively reliable and low cost.  I do not suggest the use of optical scan ballots in lieu of electronic voting machines, but as an alternative to other forms of non-automated voting equipment.   

 

Thank you for the opportunity to submit these comments. 

 

James B. Reed

Jaburg & Wilk, P.C.

3200 North Central Avenue, Suite 2000

Phoenix, AZ  85012

